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Michael said that if there were all of a sudden many CTS faculty positions 
available for seating in the Senate, the Senate could become awash in clinical 
issues, which might not be a bad thing; Michael opined that if there were issues 
in the general campus community, those same issues should be discussed in the 
Senate. He said that being represented by CTS faculty members would be fine; 
everyone should be counted, although increasing CTS faculty in the Senate 
could double the membership. 
 
Thelin asked about Haug’s statements that no faculty member had ever lost a job 
due to stating opinions and that there would never be a threat to CTS faculties’ 
academic freedom. Haug replied that practically speaking, no CTS faculty 
member ever bore the consequences of not siding with the dean. Although he 
said there could be a worst-case scenario of coercion, he said he knew it had 
never happened. 
 
Wood asked if the deans present could clarify if the removal of the cap was the 
primary issue or if sabbatical and governance issues were also important to 
them. Dean Perman responded that the concept of a cap was at variance with 
virtually any other medical school that he had been involved with. He said he did 
not understand how the percentage of the cap was arrived at but that any type of 
cap on CTS faculty would not work in today’s medical school. Perman said his 
primary concern was the cap; the issue of sabbatical was not a truly practical 
issue and the issue of Senate membership for CTS faculty was up to senators.  
 
Dean Roberts said that he was initially concerned that CTS faculty discussions 
would focus on removing the series; he said he was delighted to learn that was 
not the issue. Roberts said the cap was not helpful to the COP. The more that 
CTS faculty could be recognized with respect to institutional benefits in keeping 
with RTS counterparts, the better performance would be. For the benefit of new 
SC members, Lesnaw noted that some colleges were already well over the 25% 
cap. 
 
Due to the time and other agenda items, the Chair asked if there were any 
additional questions or comments. There being none, he asked Anderson if she 
had any comments. Anderson thanked the deans for attending and 
acknowledged that the meeting date/time had been set without consulting the 
deans. She said she would continue working with everyone and after the next SC 
meeting with deans she would continue to move forward. The Chair thanked the 
deans for attending, after which they and Anderson departed. 
 
The Chair thanked Janet Roccanova for patiently waiting through the CTS 
discussion. He explained to SC members that the request regarding study 
abroad courses came to the Office of the Senate Council after the agenda had 
already been distributed. He said that changes were being requested to non-
credit bearing courses for students participating in the Education Abroad program 
and referred SC members to the additional handout. He invited Roccanova to 
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explain the change and the urgent nature that could require the SC to approve 
the changes on behalf of the Senate. 
 
Roccanova explained that there were currently two courses before the SC that 
were tied to fee charges. The first course needing to be changed (IES 333) was 
used when a student enrolled in the course; the exchange-related fees were 
billed and when received, held in a holding account. When an incoming 
exchange student arrived, those funds were used to pay that student’s fees. The 
primary change was the prefix change, which reflected a change to the name 
from Study Abroad to Education Abroad. Roccanova explained she had worked 
with the Office of the Provost and IRIS Project staff to make the changes. 
Although the forms showed variable credit, the Undergraduate and Graduate 
Councils suggested that the course should be for 0 credits and carry a grade of 
“S.” The change to ISP 499, also a fee calculation course, was used for students 
embarking on UK faculty-led programs. She said that while there was not so 
much urgency to approve IES 333, the exchange student course, she said that 
there were 12 UK faculty-led programs that would be offered during summer 
2007. The change was needed to allow students sufficient time to enroll and be 
charged the program fee. The Office of the Provost and the IRIS Project wanted 
the fees to be submitted through the Office of Student Billing Services, not the 
Office of Education Abroad. The student taking courses at a host institution 
would register at that institution. 
 
The Chair said that because the courses were not on the agenda, he needed 
approval from the SC to continue the discussion. If the SC could not unanimously 
accept the addition to the agenda, it would require a two-thirds vote to add it. No 
SC member objected to the addition. 
 
Roccanova added that she had been told that SAP could not process a 0-credit 
course, but that the Undergraduate and Graduate Councils said it was possible, 
resulting in the change to a 0 credit course. In response to Lesnaw’s question 
about why a student would go abroad for 0 credits, Roccanova explained that the 
courses were for fee calculation and would allow the student to be billed through 
the Office of Student Billing Services instead of the college. She said that the 
student would still sign up for courses that would carry credit that would also 
appear on the transcript. Roccanova added that using a fee calculation course 
would allow a student to use financial aid for education abroad. 
 
Greissman said that the course was to cover fees not covered by tuition. Michael 
asked about how it would appear on the students’ transcript. Roccanova replied 
that other special course credits would be present and it would be obvious that 
the student was studying abroad. In response to Finkel, Roccanova said that a 
student would not be able to not enroll in the course – a student going abroad 
would be enrolled by the office, which controlled course enrollment. In response 
to Randall, Roccanova said that the only changes were to the title and to the 
courses being valued at 0 credits. 
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Michael moved to approve the course changes for ISP 499 and IES 333 as 
amended to reflect 0 credit hours and also approve on behalf of the Senate. 
Piascik seconded. 
 
In response to Randall’s question about the need for urgency, Roccanova replied 
that the deadline by which applications for faculty-led programs had to be 
submitted to Education Abroad was March 1. There needed to be sufficient time 
prior to that deadline for students to be given the correct course information. In 
response to Finkel, Roccanova explained that there was one ISP-prefixed course 
remaining that needed to be changed. Because it involved a change in content 
and did not affect offering an opportunity to study abroad, it was going to be 
approved through customary channels. 
 
A vote was taken on the motion to approve the changes to ISP 499 and IES 333 
as amended to reflect 0 credit hours on behalf of the Senate. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
2. New Program: UnivSchlPgm b/w BS in Electrical Engineering & MS in 
Biomedical Engineering 
The Chair shared that the proposal would create a joint University Scholars 
Program between a BS in Electrical Engineering and an MS in Biomedical 
Engineering. He invited Regina Hannemann (College of Engineering, 
Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering) to offer background 
information on the proposal.  
 
Guest Hannemann said that a similar proposal from the Department of 
Mechanical Engineering had already been approved by the Senate. She said 
there was a move in the College of Engineering to have many such University 
Scholars Programs (USP). Hannemann said that the University of Louisville 
(UofL) offered a BS in biomedical engineering; there was a concern that students 
could be lost to UofL. Lesnaw wondered what the connection was between 
electrical engineering and biomedical engineering. Hannemann said that many 
biomedical engineers developed devices used in clinical settings. She said that 
the level of expertise necessary to work with such devices required electrical 
engineering knowledge. She said that there were many electrical engineering 
courses available for the MS student and that a student who wanted to focus 
more on the biomedical engineering aspect would take more biology courses.  
 
Piascik, referring to the background information for the proposal, wondered why 
a BS degree in biomedical engineering was not pursued. Hannemann said that 
she was not sure why, because such decisions were already made before she 
became involved with the proposal. The Chair said that he could offer an 
explanation – because the MS program in biomedical engineering was already 
offered, the creation of this USP would not require additional resources the way a 

http://www.uky.edu/USC/New/files/20070122/Univ%20Schol%20Pgm%20BS%20Elec%20Engr-MS%20Biomed%20Engr%20New%20Pgm_Complete.pdf
http://www.uky.edu/USC/New/files/20070122/Univ%20Schol%20Pgm%20BS%20Elec%20Engr-MS%20Biomed%20Engr%20New%20Pgm_Complete.pdf
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